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MARITIME HERITAGE ASSOCIATION of VICTORIA Inc.

PO Box 408, Williamstown, Victoria 3016, Australia

Ph:  (03) 9589 4575   Facs:  (03) 9589 7736   Email:  shiprex@alphalink.com.au

Web:  www.mhav.net

October 2006

NEWSLETTER No. 12

Report from the President

Our last Newsletter was earlier this year just prior to the Festival at the Williamstown site. There have been some significant developments and activities since. Here is a summary.

· The visit of Sydney’s restored barque James Craig to Melbourne was a great success. This and the Festival at the Williamstown site which was the base for James Craig, gave several thousand people the opportunity to visit the site for the first time.

· In March the government announced a major development at Southbank primarily as an extension of the Exhibition Centre, resulting in the closing of the Melbourne Maritime Museum during construction and the provision of a new Maritime Museum building between the docks for opening around the end of 2008.

· In April and May the MHAV conducted two forums, firstly for members and others and secondly for invited guests. Details of maritime museums and centres overseas and around Australia were presented and contrasted with the dismal scene in Melbourne. The opportunity to rectify this at Williamstown was highlighted. 

· Early in August the Premier and Member for Williamstown Steve Bracks announced that the government would call for tenders to replace the asbestos sheet roof on the large shed at the Williamstown site.

· Development of an agreement between Victoria University and Parks Victoria for the VUT’s Newport boatbuilding school to be relocated into the above shed at Williamstown is now well advanced with work on this expected to proceed in 2007. 

· Leigh Goodall and Patsy Toop, President and Vice President of the Williamstown Maritime Association (WMA) attended the August MHAV committee meeting at our invitation. 

· Over the last two months the formation of a not for profit company has been proceeding at Williamstown. This organization is expected to take a lead role at the Williamstown site in conjunction with the WMA.

The MHAV Committee has carefully considered the present position at Williamstown. Although some aspects we see as essential for achievement of our vision of a major world class maritime heritage precinct are not yet in place or planned, we believe it is now time to provide active support whilst continuing to promote the development of a detailed and appropriate plan to be implemented by suitably qualified people. The WMA has committee vacancies and is holding its AGM on 18 November when there will be elections for committee members. Please consider joining me on this committee, thus contributing to the project. Any of our committee can provide information.

Read on for more detail on the above and other matters, make a note to attend our AGM on 31 October and please continue to support the MHAV by renewing your membership for 2006/07.

Lindsay Rex
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MHAV ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

The 2006 AGM will be held at the Port of Melbourne Corporation Education Centre,

Lorimer St, Fisherman’s Bend, (Melway Ref 42E10, next to Port Control Tower)

At 7.30pm on Tuesday 31 October 2005

See details enclosed

Reports and committee election followed by presentation & video on maritime heritage

Light refreshments

All welcome

HIGHLIGHTS FOR 2006

MARITIME ART AND TALL SHIPS FESTIVAL 4-5 FEBRUARY

This WMA event was very successful in spite of the limited time available for planning and preparation after the Sydney Heritage Fleet confirmed the arrangements for the visit of the James Craig to Melbourne. Those who attended enjoyed a range of displays and entertainment, including the very successful art show, musical entertainment including the RAN band and Danny Spooner, a magnificent fairground organ and a beautifully restored Foden steam truck. At the pier, Melbourne’s tall ship Enterprize operated short sails and a number of other interesting vessels were on display. On the Sunday, they were joined by the James Craig which berthed at the outer end of Workshops Pier and attracted a large crowd of visitors. Numerous indoor maritime displays and food and drink contributed to the event. Congratulations are due to the WMA, MHAV and others involved in organizing and presenting the event.

SQUARE-RIGGED TALL SHIP VISITS TO MELBOURNE

The Sydney based restored 1874 built 3 masted barque James Craig was in Melbourne from 21 January until 6 February. The MHAV was active in supporting the visit during the planning stage, through early commitments to charter the ship for day sails to assist the Sydney Heritage Fleet to meet financial needs for the voyage. The MHAV assisted the WMA in providing necessary shore facilities for the crew, especially accommodation and toilets and all involved must be congratulated on the final result. Parks Victoria assisted by funding a new and necessary power supply to the Pier. The MHAV was responsible for a day charter jointly with the WMA, plus two further charters in its own right. Thanks are due to Miles Allen who worked hard to coordinate these charters. The end result was that our charters were fully booked and the MHAV made a positive return on the funds committed to the venture. Feedback from passengers indicated that all enjoyed the experience of sailing on Port Phillip in a genuine working Tall Ship from the nineteenth century.

Considering the poor media coverage at the time (no TV), the full bookings for every available charter during the two week visit confirmed interest in such activity in Melbourne. The MHAV in conjunction with the National Trust, also took the opportunity to invite selected guests to sail on James Craig, several of whom later attended our maritime heritage forum in May. 

Three members of the MHAV committee, Miles Allen, John Milne and Lindsay Rex, joined a group of about 20 Victorians in undertaking an accelerated crew training program with the Sydney Heritage Fleet (SHF) aboard James Craig in December, prior to the visit. This group of trainees was then able to provide some relief to the regular Sydney crews during the voyages to and from Sydney and for the duration of the time in Port Phillip. All involved greatly enjoyed the challenge of sailing this magnificent vessel and were impressed by the professionalism of the SHF organisation. The visit was highly successful overall, and the 
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Sydneysiders were impressed by the sailing conditions on Port Phillip and the opportunity that Melbourne has to establish a base, in context, for working heritage vessels at Williamstown, something that has not yet been achieved in Sydney.

In June/July, Melbourne was fortunate to have a two week visit from the replica Dutch vessel Duyfken on a coastal voyage from Fremantle to Cairns. This interesting vessel was commemorating 400 years since its namesake was the first recorded European vessel to make landfall on the Australian coast, over 150 years before the arrival of Captain Cook. The second week was spent at Workshops Pier at Williamstown.

Concurrently with the Duyfken visit, Melbourne also hosted the 1982 built Mexican naval training vessel Cuauhtemoc, a three masted barque of 1800 tons which berthed at Station Pier, on a training voyage circumnavigating the oceans of the southern hemisphere.

A new organisation, Tall Ships Victoria has been formed in the wake of the James Craig visit, with the objective of promoting, co-ordinating, supporting and facilitating the activities of Tall Ships in Victoria. The group led by Peter Harris has ambitious plans for future events. The MHAV supports these objectives, wishes the organization success and as in the past seeks to work closely and co-operatively with this and all groups sharing our heritage objectives.

MHAV MARITIME HERITAGE FORUMS

In April and May the MHAV conducted two forums to highlight awareness of maritime heritage issues following the Volvo Round the World yacht race and the visit of the James Craig, to mobilise support for the MHAV vision for Williamstown and raise public awareness of the future plans for the Polly Woodside in the context of the major redevelopment now in progress at Southbank.

The first forum was held largely for MHAV members on 26 April, and attracted a good attendance to hear Lindsay Rex and Miles Allen give presentations on the state of maritime heritage around the world and around Australia, comparing this with the current deplorable situation in Melbourne. Warwick Turner then gave a presentation on the way forward for a living history maritime attraction at Williamstown. The meeting strongly endorsed Warwick’s strategy and passed a motion that: “The MHAV is to mobilise the support of influential people by convening an action group as soon as possible for the purpose of planning and funding the development of the Williamstown site.”

The second forum held on 18 May was attended by invited guests representing a wide range of maritime organizations and business and with an interest in maritime heritage. The invitation list also included politicians from both major political parties and a number of prominent business identities who have shown interest in maritime issues or had participated in the day sails on the James Craig. This forum followed a similar format to the first, with the addition of an address from Jeremy Johnson, CEO of Sovereign Hill. Warwick and Jeremy both outlined the processes required to develop the MHAV vision for the Williamstown site, while also detailing some of the challenges that exist in making such an attraction viable in the modern age.

The forum concluded that:

· A world class maritime heritage centre is appropriate for Melbourne

· A working group is required to produce a professionally prepared planning document

· There is a need to lobby support from high profile individuals

The committee believes that the forums were successful in raising the profile of the MHAV and its vision for the development at Williamstown. The records of the meetings were widely 
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distributed to attendees and others including politicians who were unable to attend in person. Some welcome messages of support were later received from potentially helpful people.

Subsequent to the Forums the presentations on museums and the opportunities at Williamstown have been presented to the new Peninsula Ship Society at Hastings and to members at the Sandringham Yacht Club, attracting appreciative audiences on each occasion.

DEVELOPMENTS AT SOUTHBANK

In March the government announced that a Multiplex “Plenary” Consortium would be developing the Melbourne Exhibition Centre and other facilities in an area from beside the dock housing Polly Woodside along Southbank to the Charles Grimes bridge. Construction started soon after, resulting in the National Trust closing the Melbourne Maritime Museum until around late 2008. By this time a new museum building will be provided and existing No 2 (round roof) shed will be relocated and refurbished at the new smaller museum site, essentially between the two docks. Whilst finance for a maritime museum in Melbourne is welcome this plan cements the future fragmentation of the presentation of Melbourne’s maritime heritage and highlights the so far unanswered questions regarding necessary future hull maintenance for Polly Woodside.

DEVELOPMENTS AT THE WILLIAMSTOWN SITE

During 2006 the WMA has installed new windows in the Nelson Place frontage of the large shed. Further improvements have been made to the tavern area and the old toilet block. The provision of new showers, toilets and clothes washing facilities in the area next to the Tavern has been part completed with further funding required to enable completion. These facilities will be most suitable for crews of visiting vessels.

The roof replacement for the large World War II built shed announced by the Premier in August was begun this month and should be completed by December. This will enable further development in this building to proceed.

The Victoria University TAFE Boat Building School has been negotiating with Parks Victoria to occupy a large portion of the big shed towards the rear of the site for relocation of its facilities from Newport. If the agreement is finalised, the school will lease the required portion of the site for an extended period, and invest a substantial sum in new facilities which will feature public access provisions for observation of the activities of the school. There are many desirable aspects and synergies between this school and development of the site for maritime heritage purposes and the proposal has wide support.

Stephen Hare, CEO of the National Trust, resigned from his position on the WMA committee in April and has recently announced his resignation from the Trust, effective from November.

The new not for profit Foundation known as Seaworks Foundation Ltd being formed at Williamstown to assume management control for the Williamstown site and guide its future funding in conjunction with the WMA is a very welcome development. The MHAV committee was provided with details of this development at the August MHAV committee meeting which WMA President Leigh Goodall and Vice President Patsy Toop (who has drawn up the draft constitution) attended. The board of the new company will include prominent representatives from business, museum operations and local government to provide a range of relevant skills and experience. The MHAV believes maritime organizations need to be well represented on this board. We hope to be able to inform members more fully on the initial makeup and activities of this new company at the AGM. The attendance of prominent WMA committee members at our committee meeting is also very welcome.
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As indicated above MHAV members are encouraged to take an increasing interest in the activities of the WMA, and to consider contributing through an involvement in the WMA committee. Many hands make light work and committee membership is a good way of contributing to the development of the site. Please make contact with our committee if you are prepared to assist.

The main and ongoing concern for the MHAV is the lack of progress towards a clear development and business plan for the site. This should ensure a strong focus on progress towards the major maritime heritage precinct that Victoria deserves, providing an attraction worthy of our rich maritime past and supporting our ailing heritage vessels.

FORT MASON, SAN FRANCISCO

Several years ago Parks Victoria advised that the state government saw the Fort Mason operation on the foreshore at San Francisco as a model for their vision at Williamstown. Subsequently we understand Steve Bracks visited the site during a trip to a trade fair in the USA. Committee member Miles Allen took an opportunity to visit this site in June. Fort Mason is an old military establishment no longer required by the services. There are three large piers covered by buildings with extensive and large adjacent shore buildings, all now run by a community based organization under the US National Parks Service. Activities do not have any theme and range from commercial to community organizations and interest groups which occupy space permanently or for meetings or for once off activities. There is only one maritime activity and no vessels use the piers. Whilst the buildings and setting, Parks organization control and community involvement are common with Williamstown, the purpose is quite different to that we seek at Williamstown. Details of Fort Mason will be available at our AGM.

ANNUAL SUBSCRIPTIONS FOR 2006/2007 ARE NOW DUE

We hope that all Members, Newsletter recipients, and their friends will support us.

A “Membership Renewal”’ and “Application for Membership” form is enclosed.

Membership remains at a low $5.00.

Renewals and new membership can be arranged at the AGM.

We also have at least one committee vacancy, please contact a committee member if you are prepared to consider nominating for the MHAV committee.

REPORTS ON MELBOURNE’S HERITAGE VESSELS

ALMA DOEPEL TOPSAIL SCHOONER: Still located Port Macquarie, NSW. After work in 2005 an application for survey by NSW Maritime has been lodged and is imminent. This will detail work to be done and enable costs to be estimated to return the ship into survey. The owners Sail and Adventure Ltd welcome Professor Peter Harris to their board and look forward to his enthusiasm and support. Contact: Chris Holliday. Ph: 9853 0100.

Email: sailandadventure@ozemail.com.au. Web: www.almadoepel.com.au

CERBERUS MONITOR: The Friends of Cerberus organization have been buoyed by their success in having Cerberus at Black Rock listed on the National Heritage List. This greatly increases the chance of attracting further government funding to proceed with their plan for jacking the ship up in situ and providing access around the ship.

Contact: John Toogood. Ph: 9878 8983. Email: cerberus@cerberus.com.au. Web: www.cerberus.com.au

ENTERPRIZE REPLICA SCHOONER: Melbourne’s tall ship Enterprize is maintaining an active program sailing around the two bays and the Victorian coastline. The ship again participated in 
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Melbourne Foundation Day celebrations on the 30 August when more than 600 school children and many adults visited the ship at Docklands. As part of the state government’s Regional Schools Program, the ship sailed to Portland and Port Fairy in April. Western Port Bay will again see the ship sailing out of Stony Point and Cowes in October, followed by visits to Wilson’s Promontory and then Geelong for the first weekend in November. An average of three schools sail on the ship each week from the Williamstown base. Richard Tagg, Rick Pargeter, Bill Burrell and Edwina Lampitt have joined Tim Horton and Kevin Bell on the Steering Committee which oversees the ship’s affairs, with Bryan Wilson and Jack Woods stepping down. For details of overnight and day sails see website.

Contact: Ph: 9397 3477. Email: sailing@enterprize.com.au. Web: www.enterprize.com.au

LYTTELTON II STEAM TUG: Unfortunately this 1939-built twin triple-expansion-engine coal-fired vessel now at No 10 North Wharf is expected to be scrapped. This is likely to begin shortly. It is planned that the complete engine room and one boiler will be removed intact and retained at the Melbourne Steam Traction Engine Club facility at Scoresby.

Contact: Leigh Doeg. Ph: 9699 6763. Email: info@victoriastar.com.au

OTAMA SUBMARINE: Latest news is that Otama, now moored at Crib Point in Western Port is to come ashore at Crib Point where the ship and an associated Interpretation Centre will be built. The site will be named Hastings Cerberus Maritime Memorial Centre. Congratulations to those involved.

Contact: Max Bryant. Ph: 5979 2467. Email: maxbry@alphalink.com.au. Web: www.otama.com.au

POLLY WOODSIDE: Efforts to obtain funding to conduct a survey to establish the precise condition and vulnerability of the hull have not yet been concluded. The Trust is also seeking to determine the best way to maintain the hull in the present dock and to obtain funding for this. The Multiplex Plenary Development, new Museum plans and the new Yarra pedestrian bridge just downstream of the dock will result in Polly Woodside being presented in a very clinical and out-of-context way. The plans place severe limitations on future options for maintenance and any further restoration of the ship. In the meantime maintenance continues by the volunteers but without public access. Contact: Steven Cooke, Ph: 9656 9800. Email: steven.cooke@nattrust.com.au. Web: www.nattrust.com.au

REEMERE Ex STEAM FERRY: This ex-Tasmanian timber steam ferry built in 1909 has been berthed at the Williamstown site for several years. Reemere was sold by auction to a group from Batemans Bay in NSW and was sailed there in June under her own power and has since been repaired and will operate as a private yacht. The option to reinstall the original steam engine is not in the present owner’s plans.

WATTLE STEAM TUG: Wattle continues to languish, laid up out of survey at No 10 North Wharf due to lack of funds. Bay Steamers Maritime Museum has recently engaged a professional fund-raising firm to try to secure her future and looks forward to having more cheerful news for the next report.

Contact: Tony Lewis. Ph: 9846 1819. Email: lewist@conwag.com.

WYUNA Ex PORT PHILLIP PILOT CUTTER. Wyuna, owned by mining company Mineralogy Pty Ltd has been sailed from Beauty Point to Launceston in preparation for raising there on the Synchrolift for maintenance later this month. Plans for the location of the ship after then are unavailable, but there has been discussion of possible berthing at Williamstown. Meanwhile the Australian arm of a Florida based company, Superyacht Technologies Group, has developed a plan for a major and expensive refit of Wyuna into a classic luxury yacht, with a profile resembling her original profile. They are now marketing this concept worldwide and are hoping to sell the idea and subsequently rebuild the ship. The MHAV is equivocal about the benefits of this proposal. On the one hand it would give this classic vessel a new lease of life, but on the other hand it is unlikely that she would be seen again in her former home waters. The MHAV would ideally like to see her return to Melbourne as a working heritage vessel, as one of the centrepieces of a heritage fleet based at Williamstown.

WEBSITE INFORMATION AVAILABLE

This and earlier MHAV newsletters
http://www.mhav.net/newsletters.html

Enterprize Port Phillip sails
http://www.enterprize.com.au/sailschd.htm

Williamstown site Vision Statement & Plan  
http://www.seaworks.org/35.html

Warwick Turner’s address
http://www.mhav.net/wturner.html

